LONDON COUNCILS’ TRANSPORT AND ENVIRONMENT
EXECUTIVE SUB COMMITTEE

Minutes of a meeting of the London Councils’ Transport and Environment Executive Sub Committee held on 13 November 2014 at 09:30am, in Meeting Room 4, London Councils, 59½ Southwark Street, London SE1 0AL
Present: 
Councillor Julian Bell



LB Ealing (Chair)
Councillor Don Massey


LB Bexley

Councillor Colin Smith


LB Bromley

Councillor Derek Levy



LB Enfield (Deputy)
Councillor Claudia Webbe


LB Islington

Councillor Tim Coleridge


RB Kensington & Chelsea

Councillor Alan Smith



LB Lewisham

Councillor Mark Williams


LB Southwark
1.
Declarations of Interests
There were no declarations of interest.
2.
Apologies for Absence & Deputies
Apologies for absence were received from the following members: Councillor Chris Bond (LB Enfield), Councillor Feryal Demirci (LB Hackney), Councillor Colin Hall (LB Sutton), Councillor Caroline Usher (LB Wandsworth) and Michael Welbank (City of London).
Councillor Derek Levy deputised for Councillor Chris Bond (LB Enfield).
3. 
RE:NEW Home Energy Efficiency Update

The TEC Executive Sub Committee received a report that provided an update on developments of RE:NEW, the home energy efficiency programme for London. RE:NEW was currently in its third Phase, after successful application to the European Investment Bank for funding a RE:NEW Support Team. 

Katharina Winbeck gave the TEC Executive a brief update on RE:NEW - the home energy efficiency programme. She informed members that the European Investment Bank (EIB) awarded RE:NEW with just over £2.5million for a support team. Capita Symonds had been appointed as the RE:NEW support team until 14 July 2017, and would give free help and support to local authorities registered social landlords and private landlords with retrofitting homes to reduce CO² emissions and help address fuel poverty. Katharina Winbeck said that given it was a finite, 3-year programme, and open to other landlords, she was keen for local authorities to make the best use of the RE:NEW programme before the money ran out at the end of the programme.

The Chair informed members that he was at an event with Richard Blakeway (Deputy Mayor for Housing) from the GLA on the 14 November, to talk about RE:NEW. Councillor Williams said that he would nominate a member of the Housing Team from LB Southwark to attend. The Chair said that 36% of London’s CO² emissions were being produced by housing. He said that it would be beneficial if the RE:NEW programme could be promoted and to engage RSLs and private landlords.Councillor Coleridge said that it was important how RE:NEW was being promoted to private landlords, as many of them would not be aware of the programme. Councillor Smith said that the London Borough of Bromley’s view, regarding the RE:NEW programme, was that the GLA should take the lead on this, rather than the boroughs. The Chair said that he would share these views with Richard Blakeway at the upcoming RE:NEW event.

Decision: The TEC Executive Committee:

· Noted that the Chair was attending an event with Richard Blakeway at the GLA on 14 November to discuss RE:NEW. Members could nominate someone to attend this event if they wished

· Noted the progress with RE:NEW and encouraged uptake where appropriate, and

· Discussed what further measures could be taken to promote the RE:NEW programme

4.
Transport & Mobility Services Performance Information
The TEC Executive Sub Committee received a report that detailed the London Councils’ Transport and Mobility performance information for Quarter 1 2014/15 and Quarter 2 2014/15.
The Chair asked if an explanation could be given to targets in “red” that had not been met. Spencer Palmer said that the “percentage of personal hearings started within 15 minutes of scheduled time” (PATAS – Road User Charging Appeals) had not met the target due to one rogue appellant. He said that the reason the “average number of days to decide appeals (from receipt)” was below the target was the same as mentioned at the previous TEC Executive in September (the Chief Adjudicator only scheduled adjudicator time on days where personal cases were being decided, which meant that postal cases were not being considered every day, resulting in increased decision times). 
Spencer Palmer informed members that the final target that had not been met (“percentage of calls answered within 30 seconds” – Freedom Pass) was caused by staff absences (mainly sickness). This had now been rectified. Additional staff had now been recruited to work on the forthcoming Freedom Pass renewal in 2015. 
Decision: The TEC Executive Sub Committee noted the London Councils’ Transport and Mobility performance information for Quarter 1 2014/15 and Quarter 2 2014/15.
5.
London Borough of Havering Approval to Commence Moving Traffic Enforcement
The TEC Executive Sub Committee considered a report that sought approval for the London Borough of Havering to commence enforcement of moving traffic contraventions under the London Local Authorities and Transport for London Act 2003.
Councillor Coleridge asked whether the “permission to enforce moving traffic contraventions” reports had to be agreed by TEC. Nick Lester confirmed that the Committee did have to approve individual borough permissions to enforce moving traffic contraventions. He said that these reports, when presented to TEC, served as a “checking process” to ensure that boroughs were following the correct procedures and were compliant with enforcement regulations. 

Decision: The TEC Executive Sub Committee agreed that permission be given to the London Borough of Havering to enforce moving traffic contraventions using CCTV.
6.         Month 6 TEC Revenue Forecast 2014/15
The TEC Executive Sub Committee received a report that outlined the actual income and expenditure against the approved budget to the end of September 2014 for TEC and provided a forecast of the outturn position for 2014/15. In addition, total expenditure in respect of Taxicard trips taken by scheme members was forecast to underspend by £1.827 million, if trip volumes in the first half of the year continued for the remainder of the remainder of the year. 
Frank Smith gave a brief overview of the Month 6 TEC revenue forecast for 2014/15. He confirmed that there was currently a £188,000 projected surplus for the year, once the forecasted underspend for overall Taxicard trips was taken out. Councillor Williams asked what the “general office costs” pertained to. Frank Smith said that these were central costs, like office supplies. He reminded members that the budget was set last November and a final accounts report would be presented to Committee in the summer of 2015. 
Councillor Massey asked what interest rates London Councils received on its investment returns. Frank Smith confirmed that the City of London invested money on behalf of London Councils, and the current rate was 1.8%, which was very favourable. Councillor Massey asked whether the monthly TEC cash balances could be incorporated in future budget reports. Frank Smith said that the average monthly cash balance would be indicated in the Month 9 budget figures that would be going  to the TEC Executive in February 2015.
Decision: The TEC Executive Sub Committee:
· Suggested that the average monthly cash balance should be indicated in the Month 9 budget figures that would be going  to the TEC Executive in February 2015

· Noted the projected surplus of £188,000 for the year, plus the forecast underspend of £1.827 million for overall Taxicard trips, as detailed in this report; and

· Noted the projected level of Committee reserves, as detailed in paragraphs 5-7 of this report and the commentary on the financial position of the Committee included in paragraphs 8-10.

7.
Draft Revenue Budget & Borough Charges 2015/16
The TEC Executive Sub Committee received a report that detailed the outlined revenue budget proposals and the proposed indicative borough subscription and charges for 2015/16. The Executive Sub Committee was asked to comment on these outlined proposals in order that any comments could be consolidated in the further report for the full TEC meeting in December 2014, where the detailed budget proposals and levels of subscriptions and charges for 2015/16 would be presented for approval. 
Frank Smith informed members that this was a regular report that went to the Sub Committee before being cleared at the Full Committee in December. He said that there had been a significant reduction in costs during the year, primarily due to savings from managed services. Savings had also been achieved as a result of the Northgate contract. Frank Smith said that an overlap of 14 months rental period had been provided for to ensure that services were maintained with regards to the Parking and Traffic Appeals Service (PATAS). 
Frank Smith said that TEC reserves were now lower than in previous years. This was due to the need to provide a new premises for PATAS, and the renewal of the POPLA contract. After these costs were deducted, TEC should have approximately £300,000 going forward. Councillor Coleridge thanked officers for all their work on the draft revenue budget report.
Decision: The TEC Executive Sub Committee approved the changes in individual levies and charges for 2015/16 as follows:

· The Parking Core Administration Charge of £1,500 per borough and for TfL (2014/15 - £1,500; paragraph 38)

· The total Parking Enforcement Service Charge of £0.4333 which will be distributed to boroughs and TfL in accordance with PCNs issued in 2013/14 (2014/15 - £0.4519 per PCN; paragraphs 35-37)

· The Concessionary Fares Administration Charge of £8,674 per borough (2014/15 - £8,674; paragraph 16)

· The Taxicard Administration Charge to boroughs of £338,182 in total (2014/15 - £417,360; paragraphs 17-19) 

· No charge to boroughs in respect of the Lorry Control Administration Charge, which is fully covered by estimated PCN income (2014/15 - £98,612; average charge £3,287; paragraphs 20-21)

· Congestion Charging Appeals – to be recovered on a full cost recovery basis, subject to the continuing agreement of the GLA under the contract arrangements that run until December 2016 (paragraph 28)

· The Parking and Traffic Appeals Charge of £33.40 per appeal or £29.97 per appeal where electronic evidence is provided by the enforcing authority (2014/15 - £38.54/£36.92 per appeal; paragraph 29;

· The TRACE (Electronic) Charge of £8.60 per transaction (2014/15 - £10.40; paragraphs 33-34)

· The TRACE (Fax) Charge of £8.80 per transaction (2014/15 -   £12.83; paragraphs 33-34), and

· The TEC
 Charge of £0.20 per transaction (2014/15 - £0.20; paragraphs 33-34)

· The provisional gross revenue expenditure of £378.3 million for 2015/16, as detailed in Appendix A 

· On the basis of the agreement of the above proposed charges, the provisional gross revenue income budget of £378.3 million for 2015/16, with no proposed recommended transfer from uncommitted reserves to produce a balanced budget, as shown in Appendix B, and

· The indicative charges to individual boroughs set out in Appendix C

The TEC Executive Sub Committee was also asked to note the current position on reserves, as set out in paragraphs 54-58 and Table 9 of this report.
8.
Minutes of the TEC Main Meeting held on 16 October 2014 (for noting)

Item 3a (Presentation on Source London EV Charging Scheme – “Q & As”) - Cllr Usher should be deleted and replaced with Cllr Heather Acton, in the sentence  “Caroline Usher said that the City of Westminster had received a letter saying that the boroughs were not liaising adequately with Source London”.

Item 3b – Ultra Low Emission Zones (ULEZ) – presentation by Michele Dix, TfL (page 6, 5th paragraph) – It was noted that Cllr Smith said that he had no objections to a ULEZ for an inner London zone, and was not negative , in general, to the ULEZ 
Subject to the above the TEC Executive Sub Committee noted the minutes of TEC Main meeting held on 16 October 2014.

9.
Minutes of the TEC Executive Sub Committee held on 11 September 2014 

Minutes of the TEC meeting held on 17 July 2014 (page 3, last paragraph) –Agreed to amend the sentence (changes in bold): Colin Smith queried how LB Enfield had managed to set a byelaw that was already covered under the Environmental Protection Act (EPA) 1990, given LB Bromley’s refusal some time ago for bonfires and Waltham Forest’s experience more recently (Item 15 of the minutes).
Subject to the above amendment, the minutes of the TEC Executive Sub Committee held on 11 September 2014 were agreed as an accurate record 
10.
Any Other Business
No other business was discussed.
The meeting finished at 09:58am
� The system that allows boroughs to register any unpaid parking tickets with the Traffic Enforcement Centre and apply for bailiff’s warrants.





PAGE  
TEC Executive Minutes – 13 November 2014             
 
London Councils’ TEC – 11 December 2014
Agenda Item 13, Page 1

